HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

THURSDAY, AUGUST 20, 2020 - 1:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 1:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Thomas Millias, Gordon C. Andrews and Troy E. Garron present.
The following business was discussed:

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Covid-19 Update
Heath Agent, Bob Valery, said that there will be no outdoor activities past dusk.  There is a sports compliance sheet under Mass.Gov regarding sports.  He is not familiar with the restrictions on indoor sports but there will be more concrete answers later – Pete Barone said that basketball does not start till December.   
Barone explained that if you originally operated under the 100 guideline you can go over the 50, which they have.  For soccer there is 1 parent per child on the field.  He said that baseball and softball have a set of guidelines which each parent reads and signs and basically there is  three sections – one for the player, one for the parent, and one for the coach.  He further said the difference between soccer and the other sports is they have to go by massive soccer guidelines.
Andrews asked if they have any Triple E concerns and Barone said they work around the times and play on Sundays.  He said that if the BOH could set up guidelines for parents it would be helpful.  
Student Drop-Off and Pick-Up at the School 
Seelig checked with Tom O’Brien at Plymouth County regarding reimbursement for expenses related to enlarging the drop off  and he was told that any money that is spent we run the risk of not getting reimbursed.  He is not saying we should not do it, but we need to keep this in mind and he will make the case as much as he can that it is related to COVID, and that we are  only doing it because of COVID.  Chief Viveiros said that Highway is able to do 90% of the work with the exception of the pavement and that the fire hydrant can be moved back.  
People Returning to MA

Valery said that they are working on enforcement with people coming back to MA.  He is talking with DPH on how it can be enforced.  He stated that Cumberland Farms made a cooperate decision not to have self-service coffee and soft drinks.  The BOH did not ask them to do it. Millias said it probably was good idea because you cannot maintain social distancing with everyone trying to do it at the same time.  
Amy Troup asked what the travel policy was for someone who works in MA but lives out of State and Millias’ understanding was that if you work in MA and live out of the State you are not subject to it and Seelig said that was correct.  But Millias did say that if you travel outside of the non-risk states that is a different story and Seelig explained that if an employee goes on vacation to let’s say Pennsylvania, when they come back they have a 2-week quarantine.  But if we have an employee who lives in one of those non, low-risk states but is an employee of the town and goes back and forth, that employee is allowed to continue to do so under both the guidelines for Massachusetts and Rhode Island.
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Covid School Supplies

Viveiros has asked Kayne what the school needed in terms of masks and things like that because he has 6,500 N95 masks, 6,500 surgical masks, 800 face shields and googles and glasses.   There is a lot available and Viveiros suggested that they use what they have before buying more.  Millias asked is all the students except for kindergarten and first grade required to wear a mask and Andrews said yes that is what Halifax is requiring.  Millias then asked if the town was providing masks and Andrews said the family is supposed to provide the mask but if something happens to the mask during the day, then the school has to provide them with a mask.  
Additional Special Town Meeting
Seelig In between March, and now we ended up with a number of other matters.  The Board was asked if they wish to have an additional Special Town Meeting on September 12th at 9:15 or 9:30 and if so, what matters does the BOS want to place on the warrant.

The following are proposed Articles that have been talked about: 
heating/air conditioning project for the Town Hall
unemployment fund 
Pasture Lane 
Council on Aging van  
traffic enforcement
Zoning article for abandoned uses
sidewalk along Plymouth St. & Cranberry Dr.
Millias said in terms of the van he understands nobody wants to spend the money, but we cannot be driving a van that is not safe. Seelig said ultimately Town Meeting makes the decision whether to spend the money or not this simply gives the option.  Millias pointed out that it would be cheaper to run the STM inside the ATM.   

Garron moved that a Special Town Meeting be within the Annual Town Meeting because of the cost factors involved and it looks like the Council on Aging van hampers her ability to do her job over at the COA.    
Millias said that they could delay or some of the other issues or could handle them all.  He asked Garron if his motion included everything and he said he was more interested in the Council on Aging van. 

Garron’s motion was not seconded at this time. 

Sidewalk along Plymouth St. & Cranberry Dr.

Millias then said that the town is trying to get some grant money under COVID for the sidewalks and that maybe grant money could be use.  Seelig said that he has not heard from the state yet but is hoping to this week.  
Pasture Lane 

Millias heard some conversation on Pasture Lane situation and thinks there may be two possible resolutions to this that are not that difficult as long as everybody gets on board.  Therefore, he thinks it can be done outside of the STM and make everybody happy.  
Troup asked what his thoughts were and Millias said it is a shape factor that is the problem and if they can achieve the shape factor some of it might be grandfathered in terms of the freeze on the zoning, some of it may be covered by just an alteration of the lot and maybe actually severing the piece of the lot to make the shape requirement more effective.  There is even the possibility, which is way out there and he does not want to really get into it, of making a lot that has the frontage more conforming which is not their lot but somebody else’s structure.  
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Millias is not making a determination only suggesting that there are some possibilities that could be handled in an effective way and in a timely fashion.
Troup said right now we do have somebody that has bought it and wants to finish the road, but he was told by the Building Inspector that it’s not a buildable lot.  Millias said that is not exactly what was told, he was told he needed to certify the Building Inspector’s ….  

Troup said that he told the Planning Board that it was called an unbuildable lot and that’s why he doesn’t want to get into it because he does not want to go to zoning but we do have a solution it just is being stopped.  Millias said it is not being stopped, he is working, the Building Inspector – I had a conversation with him – he is advising him of what he could potentially do.  Millias said he did not want to get into debating this at a Selectmen’s Meeting, only that he believes there is a solution so in his opinion it is not a pressing issue for an Article to be placed on a Special Town Meeting but that is up to the Board as a whole if they want to include it.  Millias said that is as he is going any further with this discussion and asked the Board if there were any other items they wanted to include.  
Unemployment Fund 

Garron asked about the unemployment fund and Seelig explained that Linda Cole and Sandy Nolan felt that due to getting unemployment claims because of COVID they are looking at a possibly of how to pay out a large sum without depleting what is in the unemployment fund.  So, the idea is to put money back into the fund so that there is sufficient money to pay unemployment claims.
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to pay any unemployment claims that come through.  

Traffic Enforcement
Millias said that there has been enough issues on this and there are a couple of specific areas people are concerned about therefore we should probably make that available to the townspeople to decide if they want to allocate resources to traffic enforcement. Andrews asked if Chief Chaves considered the beach area traffic enforcement and Seelig said the Article can be written so that it can encompass several topics.
Zoning Article for Abandoned Uses

Andrews was not on board with this Article and Seelig said logistically in terms of the schedule we won’t be able to do anything with it anyhow.  Having a STM meeting has been a topic of conversation with the BOS for at least a month now and we are getting down to the wire and won’t be able to deal with this Article even if we wanted to.  Millias was comfortable taking this Article off as he thinks it is better served at an ATM.  
Sidewalk along Plymouth St. & Cranberry Dr.

Andrews asked if the  Cranberry Drive/Plymouth Street sidewalk needs to be included and Seelig said there is a petition article, they got a hundred signatures and thinks they are required to put it on – if you are having a Special you need to put it on.
Andrews said he would second the  motion if it includes every … but then said the only other thing they did not talk about was heating/air conditioning in the Town Hall.  
Seelig said based on the Board’s conversation they agreed to place Articles in the STM warrant for the heating/air conditioning, the unemployment, Council on Aging, the traffic enforcement, Cranberry Drive.
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Andrews asked what the Pasture Lane Article was and Seelig said two Articles were discussed; #1 acceptance of Pasture Lane as is.  In essence we are saying we don’t care that it is in bad condition if the townspeople want us to accept it, we are accepting it even though it does not meet the standards of the Town.  #2 spending the money to get the work done.  

Andrews asked if there would be solution by September 12th and Millias said he has not verified it but someone mentioned to him earlier today that they think they actually saw something on the property under agreement with a house on it or something.  He has not had an opportunity to look and does not know if this is further along than what we think.  
Andrews suggested putting the two Articles on the warrant and if they are not necessary then no harm.  He did say it could be debated and it has been between our Board and the Planning Board.  Millias did not disagree with that and said they can bring it up at Town Meeting – if something is already done then we can reiterate that at Town Meeting. 
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to place the following Articles in the warrant for an additional Special Town Meeting on September 12th:
· heating/air conditioning project for the Town Hall

· unemployment fund 

· Pasture Lane 

· Council on Aging van  

· traffic enforcement

· sidewalk along Plymouth St. & Cranberry Dr.
Approval of Recycling Fee 

Seelig did not think any of the committee members of the Recycling & solid Waste Ad Hoc Committee, proposed any changes but are recommending that the fee stay at $50.  He stated that the town is probably going to lose a little bit of money and will have to dig into the fund balance to cover things, but it is doable.  He then asked the Board if they wanted to make any changes in the abatement process and said if we are going to eliminate the abatement process, they will have to have a plan very quickly as to how the solid waste recycling programs will be run in the future.  

Millias said if the recycling program collapses it will also affect curbside pickup.  He is ready to make that decision today and would like to  continue to accept the fee for what it’s been in the past and have a discussion on what we want to do for the future – if we want a recycling program, if we want roadside pickup, what the alternatives are.
Andrews asked if the abatement deadline could be extended?  Millias asked what they  have for a deadline and Seelig said  30 days – usually the due date.
Andrews asked if they could extend it to December 1st ?  Millias said that he could make that motion, but he is not particularly in favor of it. 
Seelig stated that there are far more people get the abatement last year, even with the 30-day notice than what we have had in previous years.  This is up to the Board, but we certainly were very prominent about the abatement process, the information was on the bill itself, giving everybody an opportunity to abate the bill.  
Andrews felt it was not appropriate that people are getting charged for a service that they are not receiving.   

Millias said if they wanted to dismantle the whole program there needs to be a discussion.  He is not saying saying yes or no to that but thinks in the meantime they need to keep it going as there is no alternative.  He thought the extension of 90 days is a long time. 
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Andrews said it was brought it up last year around this time and they were going to talk about it and then COVID happened.  He is not sure what is going to happen in the next month’s regarding COVID and his schedule will be crazy with  school committee meetings.  
Millias would like the recycling bills to be sent out soon as he does not want to have them come on top of the real estate tax bill.

Andrews was not asking to push out the deadline for the payment he was asking to push up the deadline date to submit abatements.  
Seelig pointed out that if they would move the deadline date to abate then is you start running into the late fee problem.  We tied the  date together  - either you pay or abate by a certain date.  we tied the two in so that either people were going to pay the bill or abate it.  If they don’t pay the bill but it gets abated  the collector’s office is notified and no demand notice is sent out.  If they do not pay the bill, let’s say it is October 15th, the demand notices go out and then we go through this rigamarole of having to abate the actual fee and the late fee.  Again, he said last year more people filed for the abatement than we ever had had.  He is not saying you cannot do it, just simply saying he has not seen a reason to extend the abatement process.  
Millias pointed out that the tax bills are due within 30 days.  Andrews said with the tax bill you get services no matter what but you do not with the with the recycling bill sand further said but I’m saying if we’re charging people for, if they don’t file the abatement we still don’t provide them the service. 

Garron said the individual made the decision to go with another vendor instead of the Town therefore they should put in for their abatement immediately once they get the bill. 
Seelig recommends that if the Board feels that the abatement process should end they should eliminate the deadline date but they need to understand that they will need to change how the  recycling solid/waste programs are funded and whether we operate at all.
Millias said he was looking at the opportunity to have that discussion and Andrews said that is why he was asking for 90 days.  He does not think 30 days is enough with where we have not had the discussion/pushed it off.  
Andrews made the motion that the recycling fee be set at $50 and the due date set to October 30th. 
Millias asked if he was talking about the abatement date.  
Seelig said the due date is 30 days or one month after the bill is issued (if issued on September 1st bills are due October 1st).  If you want to make the abatement process to the end of October … 
Andrews made the motion that the recycling fee be set at $50 and the due date be 30 days and the abatement deadline 60 days.
Garron did not agree with it but will second it just for the sake of saying that we are trying to do what is right for the people but no matter what you do people are going to be late or will pay it or put it aside and forget it. 
Andrews again said if we are not providing the service we are making them pay for something that they are not getting.
Millias understand his argument but whether it is 30, 60, 90 or 120 days it is going to be the same, you have to file for your abatement in some kind of a timely fashion. 
Troup suggested on the bill highlight/make it larger the deadline date for the abatement so people will see it and maybe put it on the LED sign at the Fire Station.  Seelig said in the past the information on how to file for an abatement and the deadline is on the bill, the deadlines are on LED sign at the Fire and on the website.
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The Board voted as follows on the motion: 

	Thomas Millias
	-
	No

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	No


The motion failed. 
Millias then made the motion to set the rate at $50 and to leave the abatement deadline as it currently is.  
Seelig asked the bill deadline and the abatement deadline are the same date – 30 days after issuance of the bills and Millias said correct.
Garron seconded Millias motion.  
The Board voted as follows on the motion: 
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	No


The motion passed. 
Monponsett Pond and Unsafe Boating

Seelig said two weekends ago we had a significant problem where we had a lot of complaints about non-residents using the beach area and parking and such.  He wanted the Board to know that he did tell Chief Chaves, which he did know about.  
Chief Chaves said Officer Hingst is constantly down there and has written over 100 parking tickets.  There are complaints of jet skis coming in close to the swimming area and to people in kayaks & canoes.  Unfortunately, we cannot get out there as we no longer have a boat.  He has contacted Environmental Police seeing if they can give us any resources for a day or a weekend but where it is the end of the season they cannot spare anyone.  He suggested maybe next year we can call upon them, but it will depend on their availability and schedule.  Just a thought – maybe the town could get a boat or have one donated.  

Millias said in the past several years the ponds have been pretty much closed due to the conditions of them and now with them being open and this COVID thing going on where people are staying closer and their possibilities for recreation are more limited, the ponds are getting used more.  
Troup had a petition signed by many residents regarding the Halifax beaches.  They are requesting the Town of Halifax post specific beach signs stating the beach use is for Halifax residents only; that the beach is a deeded beach for Halifax residents, and it is not extending to other towns.  She further read other specifics in the petition.  
Millias said that recently they had the discussion about having the signage changed and  enforcement, and a lot of it came down to having to allocating some resources because we cannot do it with existing resources and come up with some procedures as to how to enforce it.
Chief Chaves said another thing is if you are a Halifax resident who owns a house and you have family or friends visiting from another town using the beach it gets tricky with the enforcement thing.  He is aware that people are parking in other places and walking to the beach and said that Officer Hingst runs the plates if not from Halifax issues a ticket.  
He said he does not want any of the officers to ask people for their papers.  Millias agreed and said that would be over the top and he would not want to ask them to do that.  
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He agrees with Troup and said this is going to be an ongoing problem and we are going to have to come up with some kind of a plan and fund more resources at the end of the day.

Troup asked for just getting some signs for “use” and Millias asked if there was language proposed for some additional signs and Seelig said he will check with Tom Schindler and Highway Surveyor Hayward.  He knows we were doing it for the parkin but will check with Schindler in terms of the sign by the gate whether it says specifically ‘use’.  Troup said it is deeded to Halifax beaches and that it is our beach
Millias thanks her n said that this is something that has come up and the BOS is aware of it and they just trying to figure out what to do about it.
Andrews asked Troup if she wanted to give them the petition and she said she had copies and should she give it to the Town Clerk.  
Seelig said it was not a legal petition but is certainly effective in the sense of residents telling the Board how they feel about it. 
Troup asked who she should give it to – Andrews and Millias said to Pam 
Scheduling Meetings 

Seelig asked if the Board was in agreement with starting at 6:30 on August 25th.  All three were fine with starting at that time.  
Gordon C. Andrews v. Halifax - Civil Damages Case
The Board received a lawsuit from the above-mentioned party. 
Gordon C. Andrews recused himself.
Seelig stated that the Board of Selectmen, the ZBA and the Planning Board and four named individuals have been named in the lawsuit.  This is a civil damage case and is  being referred to Town Counsel and to our insurance carrier.  There is no action based on his conversation with the counsel for the Board to take right now so he not asking the Board to take any action.  

Appointment – Animal Control Officer

The Board and Chief Chaves interviewed individuals for the position a couple of weeks ago and the Chief has provided his recommendation to the Board.  Seelig asked the BOS if they were ready to make a decision.  
Millias reviewed everything again and is taking the Chief’s recommendation (Amanda Feighery) into consideration.  Garron also agreed with the Chief and thought she was a good choice as she had experience not only with vicious animals as well as dealing with people in the public.  One individual had really good law enforcement background and then another applicant was already an Animal Control Officer.  
Millias said Feighery appears to be a strong candidate, lives local and is available.  In his opinion she is the best choice.   
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously appointed Amanda Feighery as the Halifax Animal Control Officer, term to expire April 30, 2021.

Travel Policy

Many employees have filed the necessary travel policy form up with the Treasurer’s Office.  The Treasurer’s Office did inform me we do have some people who have not therefore Seelig will send out a reminder stating that we need to have everybody acknowledge the policy.  
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Traffic Concerns on Monponsett Street & Route 58

The office received a letter from a resident for traffic concerns on Monponsett Street and Route 58, from the Lakeside Villa down to the intersection of Plymouth Street.  The resident is seeing a number of trucks violating the speed limit and using engine brakes.  Seelig said if we went by the regular way of changing speed limits we would have to do a speed study, that would set the speed limit at the 80 percentile of the vehicles traveling there which is almost certainly going to be greater than 35 miles per hour.  However, counting the number of houses in that stretch this area would be considered to be thickly settled.  So, if the Board wanted to declare it as a ‘thickly settled’ area with a resulting speed limit of 30 miles per hour it would qualify as a 30 mile per hour speed zone on that basis.  On the engine brakes, even though you have seen signs that say no breaking MassDot does not allow them and it is not legal.  However, Halifax does not actually have any MassDot roads, we have routes and we maintain them so the signage would be allowed in connection with a by-law which would basically say not to use engine brakes unless you are in an emergency situation.  Seelig is  proposing a by-law at a future Town Meeting where the Town could vote a by-law to prohibit engine brakes in Halifax unless for emergency purposes.  
He did send it to the Traffic Safety Committee members and is not asking the BOS to take action on it tonight but to take this under consideration, wait to get comments from the Chiefs and the other members of the Traffic Safety Committee.
Millias thinks it should be referred to Traffic Safety for them to review and then come up with a recommendation.  

Recycling Abatement Requests for FY2015 thru 2020
Seelig explained that this was a mixed unit property which had commercial and residential on it.  The residents were required to move out by the Board of Health back in March 2017 because of unsafe living conditions.  The owner of the property never filed for abatement from 2015 to 2020, and now is trying to get a building permit.  Abatement forms have been sent to the owner and Seelig wanted the Board aware of the situation for when and if the person applies for the abatement.  Seelig pointed out that since there is proof from the BOH that no one was living there in 2018, 2019 and 2020 those years could be abated but the owner is responsible for paying 2015, 2016 and 2017.  Millias said they could talk more about it when the forms come back in. 
Officer Lyczynski’s request for Tuition Reimbursement
Lyczynski’s is applying for his Master’s not his Bachelor’s.  Seelig believes the Board has approved the reimbursement subject to getting the list of courses.  The office will check to see if a formal letter has been sent Officer Lyczynski’s about the tuition reimbursement.  

Aldana Road Parcels 
Joan Pierce updated me that she is working with DFW to start getting the deed work done on the transfer of the sliver to the Town.  The legislation is still up in the legislature and we still are working with the County on them getting all their paperwork together to send to us so the deed can actually get filed.  
Solar Field – 241 Franklin Street
Representative from the solar company is going to be meeting or is planning to meet with the Planning Board tonight on an update on the site plan review.  There has been communication  with the Building Inspector and Conservation Commission of their intent not to request any site plan revisions, they are going to build the facility, the trees and whatever else according to the site plan.
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Pope’s Tavern Roof Project 
The bidding process has started.  An ad was placed in the newspaper this past Friday, it was in the Central Register this Wednesday, there is a site visit next Tuesday, bid deadline is September 3rd with the idea that we have bids in hand to come Town Meeting with on September 12th. 

EEE
We did get a note from a resident asking that HOPS playground and Summit Street fields be on the list banning outdoor activities from dusk to dawn.  Those locations were on the list and Seelig will let the person know they are on there.  Seelig sent a note to the Reclamation Board at the State level asking them to consider the aerial spraying again.  

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted request another aerial spraying be done by the State

MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 2:41 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Clerk
/pjm
